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Grocery Code Review Secretariat 
Market Conduct and Digital Division 
The Treasury, Langton Crescent 
PARKES ACT 2600 
 
Dear Dr Emerson,  
 
Thank you for the opportunity to attend the ministerial roundtable into the grocery code of 
conduct last week. I attach to this letter a copy of the AMIEU submission to the Senate Inquiry 
into Supermarket Pricing, which may have some probative value for your report (particularly 
the recommendations). 
 
With respect to some of the matters discussed at the roundtable, in my view it could be 
beneficial to consider (in the event the Code is made mandatory) some kind of a framework to 
prevent and or stop retaliatory conduct. In the employment law space, this is dealt with through 
the adverse action provisions (mainly ss 340 – 352 of the Fair Work Act 2009 (Cth)).  
 
The adverse action framework prohibits (with respect to employees) dismissal, injury in the 
course of employment, alteration of an employee’s position to the employee’s prejudice and 
discrimination between employees for a prohibited reason. Similar protections apply for 
prospective employees and independent contractors.   
 
In the context of your review, the closest provision that may be of assistance is ss 340 – 341, 
which protects an employee (or otherwise) in the event that they exercise a workplace right. 
This is a complicated area of law and one which is constantly evolving. For example, in Qantas 
v TWU [2023] HCA 27 the High Court of Australia found that the decision to outsource baggage 
handlers was in part motivated by a desire to prevent future industrial action (a future 
workplace right) – this meant that the relevant redundancies and or dismissals were for a 
prohibited reason.   

 
It may be worthwhile considering a similar protection for those to whom the Code applies (if it 
is made mandatory), such that if a farmer were to exercise a right similar to a “workplace right”, 
that retaliatory conduct cannot be taken against them and or the availability of other 
compensatory remedies. Depending on the provisions in the Code, that might include orders 
that require supply and purchase to continue for a certain period of time, though unlimited 
interference in contractual arrangements would be undesirable.  
 
If I can be of any further assistance to your review, then please do not hesitate to contact me.  
 
Yours faithfully, 
 
 
 
Brendan Swan 
National Industrial Officer 
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